

County Of Santa Cruz

GENERAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT

701 OCEAN STREET, SUITE 330, SANTA CRUZ, CA 95060-4073 (831) 454-2210 FAX: (831) 454-2710 TDD: (831) 454-2123

APPROVED AND FILEDANCY GORDON, DIRECTOR

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

DATE: 1/26/10

January 8, 2010

SUSANA AIAURIELLO

Agenda: January 26, 2010

Board of Supervisors_{BY}

Santa Cruz, CA 95060

County Fire Funding

Dear Members of the Board:

On December 8, 2009, your Board directed staff to return today with a report on the issuance of a CSA 48 ballot measure, including process options and projected costs associated with the issuance of a ballot.

HISTORY

In order to fully understand the current situation and analyze the options available, it is necessary to review the history of the County Fire Department's funding. After the passage of Proposition 13 in 1978, the property tax revenue available (1% of the total property tax revenue collected in the County) for Santa Cruz County and its various jurisdictions (i.e., cities, schools, departments, districts, etc.), was allocated based upon the prior three years' allocations to each specific jurisdiction. For example, if an agency had higher expenditures one of the prior three years (e.g. due to capital improvements), their base percentage of the allocation was higher as a result. This base percentage is adjusted annually to reflect the growth or decline of each area, but the annual change is minor, with the major part of the apportionment being determined by the original post-Proposition 13 allocation. This allocation plan, which was adopted statewide, has inherent flaws and inequities, and does not take into consideration changing functions and funding requirements that are likely to occur over the years.

In addition, the property tax revenue collected for Tax Code Area 58-007 (Braemoor Drive), which is located in the Bonny Doon community area in County Fire's jurisdiction, does not include an allocation for County Fire. It is unclear if this oversight began when the post-Proposition 13 allocations were established or if it occurred before.

Since 1978 and Proposition 13, the County Fire Department has undergone major changes. At that time the winter/non-fire season period was predominantly covered under an "Amador" contract with the California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection (CAL FIRE), wherein CAL FIRE largely subsidized the salaries of the CAL FIRE fire fighters who staffed the stations. Because of this subsidy, County Fire's annual expenses were less, resulting in its post-Proposition 13 allocation of property tax revenue being significantly lower than career fire departments with 24/7 staffing (e.g., for 2009-10 County Fire receives approximately .51% of the 1% total collected, whereas other

EXHIBIT

2

Page 2/County Fire Funding Agenda: January 26, 2010

career fire districts in the County receive on average 2.55%). Due to full implementation of the Fair Labor Standards Act which made the Amador (State-subsidized) contract unfeasible for CAL FIRE, the personnel portion of the Santa Cruz County Amador contract was phased out, and, in 2006-07, fully transitioned into a "Schedule A" contract which requires that Santa Cruz County pay the full cost of the fire fighters provided under the contract. CAL FIRE continues to provide operators (generally fire captains) at each station at no cost to the County, and greatly subsidizes the chief officers who oversee the fire department.

In recognition of the increased costs facing the County Fire Department, a ballot was approved by the property owners residing in County Fire's jurisdiction in 1997, establishing County Service Area (CSA) 48 and increasing the funding available to County Fire. However, since then, changing industry and safety standards, regulatory requirements, and the aforementioned transition to a Schedule A contract, have all resulted in ever rising costs for County Fire; particularly significant has been the industry and County-wide standard which maintains that 3-person fire engine staffing is the minimum required to respond to most emergencies effectively and safely. By 2003-04 and 2004-05, County Fire's expenditures were exceeding revenue on average by \$320,000 per year, and in 2005-06 the County Fire Fund balance reached a critical level. Cost cutting measures were implemented, including the suspension of the fleet replacement plan. The results of a poll conducted in 2007 showed that voters' primary concern was that their services not be reduced. The poll also showed that many of the people residing in County Fire's jurisdiction did not realize that the County Fire Department even existed, believing instead that their fire services were provided by CAL FIRE or their local volunteer fire company. (The volunteer fire companies are, in fact, a part of the County Fire Department.) Another ballot was put before the voters of CSA 48 in 2007 requesting an increase in CSA fees above the allowed annual Consumer Price Index (CPI) increase. This ballot was narrowly rejected with 46.9% voting in favor and 50.9% against.

The defeat of the 2007 ballot resulted in further cost cutting measures and a reduction from 3-person to 2-person fire engine staffing. These steps, along with unusually large reimbursements from the State for the use of County Fire equipment on State fires, extended CAL FIRE fire seasons (which lower the Schedule A contract costs by reducing the amount of time the County pays for fire fighters), and the award of grants for the purchase of critically needed protective clothing, enabled the Fire Fund to return to a comfortable level. Consequently, in 2008-09, County Fire was able to staff a fifth paid fire station in the Bonny Doon area in response to the Local Area Formation Commission's (LAFCO) recommendation, and purchase a long overdue fire engine, which was deployed in the Corralitos area.

CURRENT SITUATION

Staffing levels at the five fire stations during non-fire season remain at the 2-person level, below the industry safety standard of four and the County-wide standard of three. Medical, training, volunteer recruitment and retention, environmental, and safety requirements are all currently under funded, as is the budget to keep County Fire facilities safe, legal, and maintained.

Although another new fire engine was purchased this fiscal year, the fleet replacement plan is not sustainable with the standard annual revenue currently available, even after implementation of planned fleet reductions. The 21 vehicles in County Fire 's fleet that are included in the County Fire Replacement Plan are approaching or have passed their normal life expectancy of 10 to 20 years, since many of them were purchased in the early 1990's. Industry standards state that front line engines should be replaced at 15 years, and reserve engines at 20 years. After calculating the



Page 3/County Fire Funding Agenda: January 26, 2010

cost, quantities, and life expectancies of the vehicles in the fleet (from utility vehicles to Type 1 fire engines), the averaged yearly cost to implement the vehicle replacement plan is \$570,000. Because the plan would fully fund each equipment purchase the year the vehicle is acquired, the cost would fluctuate annually depending upon the type of vehicle to be purchased.

The current County Fire budget has approximately \$3.8 million in expenditures, but only \$2.8 million in revenue, and will deplete the Fire Fund by half, although some cost savings may be realized during the year. It is anticipated that by the end of fiscal year 2010-11, the Fire Fund will be totally depleted if a similar revenue/expenditure plan is implemented. It is possible that with extreme frugality, the Fire Fund could sustain County Fire during fiscal year 2011-12, but funding beyond that is doubtful.

Funding County Fire to the appropriate level, which would include: 3-person staffing at all five stations; implementation of the vehicle replacement plan; an improved recruitment and retention program for volunteers; and full funding for facilities, training, safety, medical, and environmental expenses in order to meet industry and safety standards and regulatory requirements, would cost approximately 1.84 million above the current funding level. This equates to approximately an additional \$235 dollars for the majority of parcels within CSA 48 (parcels with a residence), bringing the total annual cost for a parcel with a single family residence to approximately \$360. This amount would be the same if either Option 4 or 6 below were chosen.

OPTIONS

1. Eliminate the Santa Cruz County Fire Department. There is no legal mandate requiring the County to provide fire services. If the County Fire Department were eliminated, it is possible that many areas of CSA 48 would be annexed by other jurisdictions (which at that time should be encouraged and facilitated by County staff). In the absence of a County Fire Department, the County should also reconsider LAFCO's South County Fire Service Study of June 6, 2007 and, if feasible, work toward some of its suggestions for consolidation of fire services. In light of CSA 48's topography and remote wildland/urban intermix nature, it is fairly certain that not all areas of CSA 48 would be absorbed by other agencies. Some of those remaining areas might seek to establish their own fire districts. Any uncovered areas desiring fire service would have to approve a mechanism for funding the desired level of service. The County would also have the option of seeking to contract with another agency to provide fire service into any remaining uncovered neighborhoods within the unincorporated area, but the issue of how to pay for the service (even if greatly reduced) would remain.

In the event the Santa Cruz County Fire Department ceases to exist, CAL FIRE fire engines would continue to provide wildland fire response to State Responsibility Area (SRA) as mandated by State law. Much of the unincorporated area of Santa Cruz County is in the SRA. During fire season (typically June through October) the State would continue to staff its seven State fire stations located within the County. During the seven-month non-fire season, it is likely that only one State fire engine would be staffed to meet CAL FIRE's legal mandate.

2. Reduce the number of staffed fire stations from five to four with 3-person staffing. Implementation of this option still results in the depletion of the Fire Fund by the end of fiscal year 2010-11, and costs approximately 1.55 million above the current funding level. This equates to an additional \$198 dollars for the majority of parcels within CSA 48 (parcels with a residence), bringing the annual cost for a parcel with a single family residence to almost \$323.

Page 4/County Fire Funding Agenda: January 26, 2010

- 3. Reduce the number of staffed fire stations from five to two with 3-person staffing. Implementation of this option results in the near depletion of the Fire Fund by the end of fiscal year 2010-11. This option would cost approximately \$980,000 above the current funding level. This equates to an additional \$125 dollars for the majority of parcels within CSA 48 (parcels with a residence), bringing the total annual cost for a parcel with a single family residence to approximately \$250. (Three stations with 3-person staffing would cost approximately \$1.24 million above the current funding level, which translates to an additional \$159 dollars for the majority of the parcels within CSA 48, for a total of \$284 for a single family residence.)
- 4. Seek to increase revenue through an assessment ballot for the property owners in CSA 48. This type of balloting may occur at any time during the year. The process requires that an engineer's report listing all of the parcels and their corresponding benefit assessment amounts be submitted to and approved by your Board. In addition, each property owner must be mailed a statement with detailed information about the proposed assessment and at least 45 days' notice of a public hearing. At the public hearing, the weighted-ballot majority vote from the affected property owners either approves or opposes the assessment. This is the type of ballot approved in 1997 for County Fire and defeated in 2007. A private contractor would be required to administer the ballot because the Elections Department does not handle this type of procedure; in 2007 the contractor costs were almost \$23,000 for the 8,559 ballots mailed. Current estimates by the Elections Department for contractor costs are \$4 per parcel, which would be approximately \$34,000.

With both this option and Option 6 below, staff feels it is desirable to conduct a public opinion survey. Although a survey was conducted in April 2007 before the September 2007 ballot, economic conditions have declined, and, as a result, voter opinions and priorities most likely have altered. The 2007 survey revealed that property owners did not want to see a decline in services, especially if that translated into an increase in fire and medical emergency response times. A proposal was obtained from Gene Bregman & Associates (Attachment 1) which outlines survey methods and options. Mr. Bregman has estimated that the entire survey process can be completed in six or seven weeks. A survey of 400 property owners for an assessment ballot would cost approximately \$22,000. For an assessment increase to be included in the property tax bills issued in October 2010, the Auditor's Office would require all completed and executed documents for the increase no later than August 10, 2010. To meet this deadline and comply with the 45 day notice requirement to property owners, the very latest a ballot could be mailed would be early May, 2010.

5. Create zones of benefit within CSA 48 and seek to increase revenue within those zones through an assessment ballot of the property owners within the zones. The process to form zones within an existing CSA is the same as creating a CSA, with the exception that review by LAFCO is not required. The same process and timetable as outlined in Option 4 would be followed, with the added component of identifying and delineating the logical boundaries of each sub-zone on maps. (This preliminary step would require the services of the County GIS Unit.) If the creation of sub-zones was approved by the property owners, separate accounts would have to be established in the Auditor's Office in their accounting and tax systems. The level of service and corresponding cost would be determined by the community within each zone. It should be noted that servicing sub-zones (in addition to CSA 48) would

15 37.1



Page 5/County Fire Funding Agenda: January 26, 2010

increase County Fire administrative and operational staff hours due to added redundancy. Funding support for an appropriate staff increase would need to be factored into any plans for the creation of new sub-zones. In addition, the creation of sub-zones, and the potential revenue increases within them, will not resolve the fundamental funding shortfall that confronts CSA 48, which operates on a county-wide basis. The purpose of sub-zones would be to allow individual communities to decide to fund a higher level of service (e.g., increased staffing levels) for their respective community beyond the basic services provided by CSA 48 county-wide.

- 6. Seek to increase revenue through a CSA 48 special tax election, a polling of the voters in CSA 48. A special tax election, either utilizing in-person voting at polling places or by-mail voting, may only occur on established, statewide election days. The County must submit its adopted Board of Supervisors Resolution Ordering an Election (and Requesting Consolidation, if appropriate), to the Elections Department not later than 88 days before the election date. (Attachment 2 shows the 2010 Election Dates and their corresponding deadlines.) A two-thirds vote of residents within CSA 48 would be required to pass a special tax. Elections Department costs depend on which election date and method (in-person voting or voting by mail) is used, and how many voters must be included. Further research is required to verify the number of voters residing within CSA 48. The Elections Department charges approximately: \$2 to \$3 per voter for a primary election, \$1 to \$2 per voter for a general election, and \$4 to \$5 per voter for a stand-alone by-mail election. As mentioned above, a public opinion survey might be welladvised in order to gauge possible voter support. The proposal from Bregman & Associates places the cost for a special election survey of 400 likely voters at \$20,000, and a survey of 600 at \$26,000. A combined survey of 300 property owners and 300 likely voters (in order to determine which process - assessment or special election - might be most likely to succeed) would cost \$30,000. This split sample survey information will inform your board on what measures may be more appealing to voters during these difficult economic times, especially at the level required to fully fund the County Fire Department.
- 7. Postpone as many expenditures as possible for the next two years, continue to staff 5 stations with 2-persons, and wait until the economy shows some signs of recovery before conducting a voter survey and attempting to increase funding levels. If staffing is retained at 2-person, the vehicle replacement plan is suspended, and expenditures are kept to a minimum, it is likely that there will be sufficient funds through 2011-12. The current state of the economy should be given serious consideration. State-wide, appeals to the voters for additional funding, including those for fire services, have met with mixed results. Staff is mindful of the risks of attempting a special election in the midst of this economic climate; should the special election fail, the costs of the special election (and a public opinion survey, if deemed necessary) will have further depleted the Fire Fund.

At this time and in consideration of the facts as presented, staff recommends that your Board consider supporting the industry and safety standard of 3-person staffing at all five fire stations, a County Fire vehicle replacement plan that meets industry standards, and sufficient funding to meet all of the other requirements facing County Fire as previously discussed. As additional funding will be required, staff recommends that Bregman & Associates be retained to conduct within the next two months a split sample survey of 600 likely voters per their attached proposal. This poll will provide valuable input for your Board's consideration as to whether the community will support the necessary cost for continuing County Fire, and direction on the specific funding mechanism for achieving adequate funding.



Page 6/County Fire Funding Agenda: January 26, 2010

It should be mentioned that many members of the Fire Department Advisory Commission (FDAC) were dissatisfied with the 2007 ballot effort. In general, FDAC members thought the ballot process was too hastily conceived and did not give sufficient time or effort to the task of educating the public about the County Fire Department. In light of the 2007 public opinion survey results that indicated the majority of the respondents were not even aware of County Fire's existence, the public education component is a critical step that should be given ample time and effort.

It is therefore RECOMMENDED that your Board:

- 1. Accept this report on County Fire Department funding;
- 2. Request that County staff begin work to include County Fire in the allocation of property tax revenue collected from Tax Code Area 58-007 (Braemoor Drive);
- 3. Authorize the County Fire Department to contract with Gene Bregman & Associates for services associated with determining public opinion by means of a split sample survey of 600 likely voters for County Fire, in an amount not to exceed \$30,000; and
- 4. Direct staff to report back to the Board on or before April 13, 2010, with the results of the survey and a survey-based recommendation on how to proceed with funding County Fire.

Very truly yours,

Nancy Gordon

Director

RECOMMENDED:

SUSAN A. MAURIÈELO

County Administrative Officer

NCG/DM

Attachments: Attachment 1 - Gene Bregman & Associates Public Opinion Survey Proposal

Attachment 2 - 2010 Election Dates and Deadlines

cc: County Fire Department

Fire Department Advisory Commission

Auditor-Controller County Counsel

15

Attachment 1

PROPOSAL FOR A PUBLIC OPINION SURVEY FOR SANTA CRUZ COUNTY FIRE

To: Santa Cruz County Fire

Attn: Denise Muir, Department Analyst

6059 Highway 9 Felton, CA 95018

From: Gene Bregman, Principal

Date: January 6, 2010

Per your request, Gene Bregman & Associates (GBA) presents this proposal to conduct public opinion research for Santa Cruz County Fire concerning a possible new or increased property tax assessment for fire protection services in County Service Area 48.

As you know, not only did we conduct the survey for County Fire in 2007, but there is no company that has conducted more public opinion research throughout Santa Cruz County than GBA, nor has the track record in the County that GBA has. In recent years we have conducted research programs, often leading to successful ballot measures, on behalf of Santa Cruz County Libraries, Santa Cruz County Public Works Department, Santa Cruz County Regional Transportation Commission, City of Santa Cruz, Santa Cruz City Schools, Santa Cruz County, Scotts Valley Fire Protection District, Soquel Creek Water District, Cabrillo Community College District, and others.

For more than two decades Gene Bregman has designed and analyzed a multitude of public opinion research projects for municipalities, school districts, other governmental entities, public interest and community organizations, on issues concerning legislative and ballot issues, and for candidates for elective office at virtually every level of electoral politics. We have conducted public opinion research in every state in the nation. Mr. Bregman is a member of the American Association for Public Opinion Research, the American Association of Political Consultants, and the Marketing Research Association.

If the results are favorable, this likely will be an election conducted under the rules of Proposition 218, where only property owners subject to the assessment are allowed to vote. The surveys will undoubtedly include, but not be limited to, questions covering the following:

> 77./ EXHIBIT

- Explore people's attitudes towards the current state of fire protection services in the County and their assessments of the current needs in this area, including changes that have occurred since the rejection of the previous measure;
- 2. Determine perceptions of these needs and the priorities that residents set for the needs;
- 3. Determine how well voters feel Santa Cruz County Fire meets their needs, in general and in specific areas;
- 4. Determine the optimum amount of an assessment to place before the voters;
- 5. Determine the best time to place the measure before the public;
- 6. Determine the most effective messages for educating the public about this proposal;
- 7. Obtain information to help understand voters' motivations in supporting or opposing the assessment and which reasons for supporting are most important and effective with voters;
- 8. Determine how attitudes and opinions differ among the various demographic groups that comprise the voting population.

We believe that it is of the utmost importance to go beyond simple questions and simple answers. For example, you will never see us ask if a problem is serious or not serious. We require differentiation between those with strong opinions and those with weaker opinions, those who say the problem is "extremely serious," or "very serious" rather than those who say it is only "somewhat serious" or "not too serious." Therefore, virtually all questions in our polls will delve into the intensity of feeling that people bring to an issue. Only in this way can we separate those people with a general opinion on an issue from those who are moved to take action because of that same issue (even if the "action" is just voting "yes" or "no").

Since this is a Proposition 218 election, we will select the survey sample after completing a telephone match with current assessor rolls that list property owners and which can determine those property owners who will be eligible to vote in the election. As in our previous survey, Santa Cruz Fire will supply the initial, pre-matched list of eligible property owners.

37.1

We expect that a sample of 400 eligible voters will be adequate. We recommend a sample of 400 because this size:

- a) Gives an accurate reading of the population as a whole, with a margin of error ranging from +/-2.9% to +/-4.9%, at the 95% confidence level.
- b) Will give us adequate numbers of interviews among various demographic groups to allow for meaningful analyses.

Interviews are conducted by a regularly employed staff of full-time professional interviewers. We supervise the interviewing process and verify that interviews are conducted according to our specifications. Supervisory procedures include continuous on-site and telephone monitoring of interviews. GBA follows established industry standards for call backs of busy or "not-at-home" numbers designed specifically to maintain the randomness of interviewee selection and the validity of the survey. A regularly employed staff of full-time professional interviewers conducts interviews in English, Spanish, Vietnamese, Cantonese, Mandarin and other languages, as well.

Before interviewing begins and the questionnaire is finalized, we field test the survey. This procedure allows us to be sure that all the questions are eliciting meaningful answers, the questions "flow" in a logical manner, and we are not keeping our respondents on the phone too long.

Our analysis of the survey data includes cross-tabulations of the results with respondents grouped by key socio-economic variables and by responses to other selected questions. Our computer printouts will usually be presented in a book that contains from 150 to 300 pages and often have more than one hundred cross-tabulations per question.

These cross-tabulation variables will cover the most significant demographic and attitudinal questions in the study, as well as combinations of population groups, in order to examine the most important sub-groups. For instance, we may want to look at not only older voters vs. younger voters, but also older Republican men vs. younger Republican men vs. older Democratic men, etc.

15 37.1

Summary of Services

To summarize, we will provide to Santa Cruz County Fire:

- Random survey of 400 voters in the Prop. 218 election;
- Consultation solely with principal of Gene Bregman & Associates;
- Assistance in developing topic areas to be investigated;
- Development of survey questionnaire;
- Scientific sample selection to assure our reaching accurate representations of the voting population;
- Pre-testing of questionnaire;
- · Conduct of field work from our central phone bank;
- Editing, coding, and electronic data processing;
- Full computer printouts of all cross-tabulated data;
- Analyses of survey results, including appropriate graphical presentation;
- In-person presentation of results;
- On-going strategy and consultation.

Timing and Costs

The most important thing to remember is that <u>we will work with you to</u> develop a schedule that best <u>meets your needs</u>.

The contract for the previous survey called for an amount "not to exceed \$25,000" for a survey of 400 completed interviews that averages from 12 to fifteen (12-15) minutes per completed interview. In fact, the actual cost was \$22,000. Although there is the added expense of completing a telephone match with the Assessor's records and some expenses have increased since 2007, our cost will be the same as in 2007. Therefore, for a twelve to fifteen (12-15) minute survey, we expect the cost would be \$22,000.

Voter Survey Option

As we discussed, County Fire may decide that a registered voter election would have a better chance for success than a Prop. 218 election. Of course, we can conduct that type of survey instead of, or in addition to, the Prop. 218 survey. The same types of information would be gathered in each poll, although a general election survey would interview likely voters in whatever election or elections we may be considering. For a similar twelve to fifteen minute survey of 400 completed interviews with likely voters, the cost would be \$20,000. Larger

15

sample sizes might be necessary, depending on the geographic area that would be voting on the measure (e.g., entire county vs. unincorporated areas). If a larger sample is required, the cost would be \$26,000 for 600 completed interviews.

One other option might be considered. That is, to help decide whether a Prop. 218 or registered voter election is more advantageous, we could conduct a split sample survey, where 300 interviews are completed among property owners and 300 among all likely voters, for a total of 600 completed interviews. The questionnaires would be identical for both samples. The cost for this option would be \$30,000.

To summarize all the cost options for a 12 to 15 minute survey mentioned in this proposal:

Original option: 400 property owners	\$22,000.
400 likely registered voters: 600 likely registered voters: 600 interviews: 300 property owners & 300 likely voters	\$20,000. \$26,000. \$30,000.

We look forward to having the opportunity to assist you and Santa Cruz County Fire in this most important effort. If you have any questions, or would like to further discuss your polling needs, please do not hesitate to call me at (831)465-9700.

HIBIT

Attachment 2

2010 Election Dates and Deadlines

Date of Election	Type of Election Deac	Deadline for Submitting Resolution to Elections Department	Board of Supervisors Meeting to Approve Resolution
March 2, 2010	Mail ballot election	December 4, 2009	
April 13, 2010	Polling place election	Not applicable	
May 4, 2010	Mail ballot election	February 5, 2010	February 2, 2010
June 8, 2010	Statewide Primary Election	March 12, 2010	March 2, 2010
August 31, 2010	Mail ballot election	June 4, 2010	May 25, 2010
November 2, 2010	November 2, 2010 Statewide General Election	August 6, 2010	August 3, 2010

157.1